NO. 474 | AUGUST 2020 UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE WWW.usip.org

Toward a Kashmir Endgame? How India and Pakistan Could Negotiate a Lasting Solution

Ву Наррутоп Јасов



Contents

Introduction
The Situation in Kashmir Following the Change in Status4
New Delhi's Strategy in Kashmir7
Pakistan's Strategy in Kashmir10
A Template for Talking13
Conclusion: Could the Kashmir Formula Work in the Future?16

Motorcyclists navigate past barbed-wire placed by Indian security forces in the Kashmiri city of Srinagar on August 10, 2019. (Photo by Atul Loke/New York Times)

Summary

- Kashmir has been a cauldron of discontent since August 2019, when the Indian government altered the special constitutional status of the state of Jammu and Kashmir and split it into two "union territories" under direct federal administration.
- For now, the Indian government seems to have closed off options for a negotiated settlement of Kashmir with Pakistan as well as with separatist parties in Kashmir. New Delhi's strategy is to tighten



its control of Kashmir while creating space for more pro-India politics. But this approach has intensified disaffection in Kashmir while opening the door for increased Pakistani interference.

- Pakistan has responded by stitching together a strategy designed to cast doubt on the diplomatic basis of the current bilateral cease-fire and fuel violence within Kashmir while raising tensions on the border.
- These mutually exclusive and highly militarized strategies have the potential to dangerously re-escalate tensions between India and Pakistan.
- Although bilateral attempts at conflict resolution in Kashmir seem unlikely in the near future, both sides may come to see the advantages of talking. When the time is ripe, the two sides should revisit the "Kashmir formula" that was negotiated and nearly finalized in 2004–07 through backchannels.

SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 474 | AUGUST 2020



ABOUT THE REPORT

This report examines the insurgency and militancy in Kashmir and the India-Pakistan conflict over Kashmir in the wake of the major constitutional changes carried out by India in August 2019. This study is based on discussions and interviews with senior retired and serving Indian and Pakistani officials and on insights gained from the author's participation in closed-door track 2 meetings between India and Pakistan.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Happymon Jacob is an associate professor of diplomacy and disarmament at the Jawaharlal Nehru University in New Delhi. He is a columnist with The Hindu, hosts a weekly show on national security at The Wire.in, and is the author of The Line of Control: Travelling with the Indian and Pakistani Armies (2018) and Line on Fire: Ceasefire Violations and India-Pakistan Escalation Dynamics (2019).

The views expressed in this report are those of the author alone. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace. An online edition of this and related reports can be found on our website (www.usip.org), together with additional information on the subject.

© 2020 by the United States Institute of Peace

United States Institute of Peace 2301 Constitution Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20037

Phone: 202.457.1700 Fax: 202.429.6063 E-mail: usip_requests@usip.org Web: www.usip.org

Special Report No. 474. First published 2020.

ISBN: 978-1-60127-815-9





Protesters gather along a street in Srinagar, the summer capital of India-administered Kashmir, on September 13, 2019. (Photo by Atul Loke/New York Times)

Introduction

Kashmir has once again emerged as a major flashpoint between South Asia's nuclear-armed rivals, India and Pakistan.¹ In early August 2019, the India government decided to carry out a series of major constitutional changes, splitting the Indian-administered state of Jammu and Kashmir into two union territories under direct federal administration and altering the special constitutional status that had been accorded to the state under Article 370 of the Indian Constitution.² As part of this drastic step, the Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP)-led government of Prime Minister Narendra Modi ordered the deployment of a massive security presence, a shutdown of the Internet and other communications services, and the detention of mainstream and dissident political, civil society, and other leaders in the Kashmir Valley.

The core conflict in Kashmir is twofold: a territorial dispute between India and Pakistan over Kashmir, and an internal challenge—including a long-standing nonviolent separatist political movement as well as a militant insurgency—in Kashmir against the Indian state.³ This conflict has clearly identifiable historical roots, beginning with the merger of the state in 1947 with the Indian Union.⁴ Disputes over Kashmir's status have been a central driver of conflict between India and Pakistan in the decades since, with levels of violence inside Kashmir mirroring fluctuations in the bilateral relationship.

With its August move, the Indian government seems to have closed, at least for now, all doors for a negotiated settlement of Kashmir with Pakistan and also severely limited the popular appeal within Kashmir of political groups pressing for closer ties with India. Senior officials of

the Indian government have gone on record to declare that there will be no bilateral talks on Kashmir except on the part presently under Pakistani control.⁵ This means that while India had previously insisted this dispute was a bilateral issue, it now considers Kashmir's status to be a purely domestic issue, something it has no need to discuss with Pakistan.

However, the Indian government's insistence on Kashmir being a purely domestic issue is a fiction maintained only by a large security presence, and it will be sorely tested by the disaffection that has intensified among separatists and the Kashmiris in general since August 2019. It will also be tested by Pakistan, which is rapidly trying to recover from being outmaneuvered by India. Pakistan will help terrorists infiltrate Kashmir, and Pakistani regular military forces may well find themselves in clashes with Indian troops. New Delhi will increasingly find it hard to manage its narrative about constitutional and political changes ushering in peace to Kashmir. Most indicators of violence in Kashmir have been on the rise since the August 2019 decision.

This untenable situation will motivate the two sides to come to the negotiating table, sooner or later. If and when those talks take place, the negotiators should reacquaint themselves with a formula devised in earlier bilateral talks on Kashmir that could well work in future talks.

This report begins with a description of the situation on the ground in Kashmir following the change in its status, presenting data on a surge in cease-fire violations (CFVs), an increase in infiltrations of terrorists into Kashmir from the Pakistani side, and a continuation of terror attacks inside Kashmir. The report then explores the strategies India and Pakistan have adopted toward Kashmir since August 2019 and argues that those strategies could destabilize Kashmir further and take the two sides to the brink of another escalation. The final sections of the report revisit a potential road map for resolving the Kashmir conflict: namely, the solution that was arrived at in 2004–07 by backchannel interlocutors appointed by the Indian prime minister and Pakistani president. The four-point formula proposed by President Pervez Musharraf and fine-tuned during the subsequent backchannel negotiations is, as the report explains, the best available solution to the Kashmir conflict. As and when India and Pakistan return to the negotiating table on Kashmir, that solution—adjusted in light of recent changes in Kashmir—is likely to have supporters on both sides of the divide in Kashmir, as well as in both New Delhi and Islamabad.

The Situation in Kashmir Following the Change in Status

Indian officials have deployed a heavy security presence in Kashmir since the change in status, and Indian forces have maintained a state of high alert on the Line of Control (LoC) dividing Indian- and Pakistan-administered Kashmir (see map on page 5). Widespread controls on the Internet and on telephone services have frustrated efforts to coordinate public protests against the move. This communications blackout and the presence of troops on the streets in Kashmir were justified as necessary measures to reduce the threat of retaliatory terror attacks and associated casualties. With the spread of coronavirus and the subsequent imposition of a pandemic lockdown in 2020, Kashmiris have had to contend with a "double lockdown."⁶



MAP 1. KASHMIR SINCE THE CHANGE IN STATUS

Adapted from artwork by Rainer Lesniewski/Shutterstock. The boundaries shown on this map are approximate and do not imply official endorsement or acceptance on the part of the author or the United States Institute of Peace.

These controls have had mixed results in terms of their impact on levels of violence. According to statistics released in February 2020 by India's Ministry of Defence, CFVs between Indian and Pakistani forces posted along the LoC spiked significantly after August 2019.⁷ (Table 1 shows CFVs for all of 2019.) India and Pakistan had agreed to a cease-fire in late 2003, which held more or less until 2011; CFVs—most involving cross-border shelling—have been on the rise ever since due to a range of factors, but the recent escalation has been pronounced, and cross-border CFVs in the first four months of 2020 were the highest since 2003.⁸ Throughout the first half of 2020, the spike has continued.⁹

India cites increased infiltration attempts from terror camps across the border as the reason for the spike in CFVs, while Pakistan accuses India of committing CFVs to divert the world's attention from its alleged human rights violations against Kashmiris and Muslims throughout India.

Another indication of rising tensions since 2019 is a surge in the number of attempts by terrorists to infiltrate into Indian-controlled Kashmir from across the border with Pakistan. According to figures provided by India officials, despite the heavy security presence inside Kashmir and on the LoC, the number of infiltration attempts rose from fifty-three in the three months before early



August 2019 to eighty-four in the three months afterward, with 157 terrorists killed in encounters with security forces in Kashmir between early August and the end of October.¹⁰

Terror incidents, however, did decrease, albeit marginally, during the same periods, falling from 106 in the three months before early August to 88 in the following three months, presumably due to the heavy security presence.¹¹

Another indicator—and perhaps the most telling one—that the heavy security presence has helped to stifle a violent response to the August 2019 decision is a decline in the number of Kashmiri youth joining militant groups, despite the level of anger that the decision provoked among young people. The total for 2018 was 218 but only 139 for 2019, a number that was almost back down to the total for 2017 (126).¹² It seems clear that the major deployment of Indian security forces has interrupted communication and coordination among militant organizations and between them and potential recruits.

New Delhi's Strategy in Kashmir

The Indian government's August decision on Kashmir was unpopular within Kashmir but enthusiastically welcomed in the rest of India. Even members of the opposition Congress Party supported the revision of Article 370, if not the bifurcation of the state into two union territories: Jammu and Kashmir in the west and Ladakh in the east.¹³ The Rajya Sabha (the Upper House of the Indian Parliament), where the government does not have a majority, nonetheless supported the passage of the Jammu and Kashmir Reorganization Act.¹⁴ The government defended its actions by describing Article 370 as a threefold problem: a stumbling block in bringing Kashmir closer to the rest of India; a source of extremism and separatism in the Kashmir Valley; and an avenue for Pakistan to gain a foothold in the valley. Many of those who disagreed with the government's decision did so because they disagreed with the manner in which it was implemented (i.e., the government failed to consult Kashmiri elected representatives), not because of the substance of the move.

Aside from provoking such minor complaints, making the decision was easy for the government. Implementing it has been more challenging. And dealing with its long-term aftermath will be more difficult still. The question presents itself: does New Delhi have a carefully conceived, long-term policy to stabilize Kashmir and bring it into the mainstream of India's polity? The government has yet to provide an answer, indulging in high-flown rhetoric and grandstanding but not revealing any blueprint for the future of Kashmir. Even so, five elements of the government's likely long-term strategy are discernible.

One major component is to look beyond the moderate separatists in the valley as potential interlocutors. Traditionally, New Delhi used moderate pro-independence parties such as the Hurriyat Conference to reach out to the disaffected Kashmiri populace. Since August 2019, New Delhi has stopped considering the moderate separatists as stabilizing forces, and Kashmiris now look suspiciously at moderate politics of any kind.¹⁵ In short, the moderate separatists have been sidelined. This situation, however, means that New Delhi's ability to reach out to the Kashmiris will be severely limited, making peacebuilding harder than ever.¹⁶ Furthermore, in an attempt to reassert their relevance, the moderate separatists may decide to abandon their old agenda and take more hawkish political positions. New Delhi may have calculated that sidelining the moderate dissidents would limit Pakistan's influence in Kashmir, but the result may be to inspire further leaderless and uncoordinated protests and forced lockdowns in the valley and thereby underscore the fact that without interlocutors who are considered legitimate by the local population, New Delhi's ability to bridge the political divide separating it from Kashmiris is limited.

A second element of New Delhi's strategy is to create space in the valley for more pro-India politics—that is, for political activity that embraces the notion of Kashmir as an integral part of India. A new political party named the Apni Party—which is led by Altaf Bukhari, a former member of the Peoples Democratic Party (PDP) who served as a minister in the BJP-PDP coalition government—has already emerged as an alternative political formation in the valley. Bukhari and his associates have been actively promoted by the BJP government in New Delhi to paint a picture of "normal" political life continuing in the valley—to provide a Potemkin representation of the peaceful valley to outsiders.¹⁷ Conflict management involves managing narratives, and by trying to create space for pro-India

7

politics in the valley, New Delhi aims to promote a narrative in which the situation in Kashmir is viewed as normal, or limping back to normal, and strengthen its political hold within Kashmir.

New politics also mean new bargains—and new political careers. With the political mainstream in detention, discredited, or sidelined, the second-rung Kashmir political leadership might well be enticed with the promise of fresh and bright political careers. These politicians are unlikely to want to be trammeled by the political demands and claims of the past. Instead, they are likely to enter into negotiations with New Delhi on a range of new issues, which might rule out the reinstatement of Kashmir's special status via Article 370. For instance, while the reinstatement of Article 370 is not on its agenda, the newly launched Apni Party did demand the extension of Article 371 of the constitution to the union territory of Jammu and Kashmir. At the same time, the Apni Party sought to demonstrate its independence from New Delhi by calling for the protection of jobs and domicile rights for locals.¹⁸ In April 2020, however, New Delhi showed it was in no mood to kowtow to Kashmiri sensitivities and instead introduced a law that gives domicile rights to people who were not born in Kashmir. The new law allows "anyone who has resided in Jammu and Kashmir for fifteen years or has studied there for seven years, and appeared in the Class 10 or Class 12 examination" to claim domicile status and apply for specific categories of government jobs. Local political parties, including the Apni Party, criticized the new move.¹⁹

What is most likely to dominate any list of demands from local politicians is the return of statehood for Kashmir.²⁰ The August decision by the central government withdrew the special constitutional status given to the state and downgraded the state into two union territories, which is the first time in independent India's history such an action has been taken. While the withdrawal of Kashmir's special status is set to remain in force, unless the judiciary overturns it, the revocation of statehood may be negotiable. In fact, on August 8, just three days after the momentous Kashmir decision, Prime Minister Modi suggested that Jammu and Kashmir's status as a union territory was a "temporary" situation.²¹ At some point in the future, statehood may be restored, even though the Ladakh area will continue to remain a union territory (a status that Ladakh's Buddhist majority have long sought, although its sizable Muslim minority oppose). By holding out the prospect of restoring Kashmir's statehood, New Delhi has created the possibility of a new brand of politics in Kashmir, one centered around the issue of the return of statehood. This issue alone has the potential to create new political formations in the valley, pitchfork new political leaders into the political fray, and generate new political bargains with New Delhi.

These new formations may well take shape, but whether they endure beyond a few years will depend on the calculations of the mainstream political parties and the dissident camp. Even though mainstream politicians are not held in high esteem by aggrieved Kashmiris, they still have the capability to frustrate New Delhi's desire to manage the political narrative in the valley. The valley's dissidents, who perhaps enjoy more moral legitimacy than the mainstream parties, are deeply opposed to New Delhi's Kashmir policies.

A third component of New Delhi's strategy is to strengthen its hold over the affairs of Kashmir. Federal control has already been significantly bolstered by bringing the administration of the newly created union territory under a lieutenant governor directly appointed by the Union Home Ministry.²² The intensified troop presence since August 2019 has also tightened the central government's grip on Kashmir. By most accounts, the total number of security personnel in Kashmir,



Residents outside shuttered shops in the Kashmiri city of Srinagar on August 11, 2019. The Indian government cut off internet access in the Kashmir region in August, bringing everday transactions to a standstill. (Photo by Atul Loke/New York Times)

including police, is now around 450,000.²³ The new administrative changes will help New Delhi cut through the din of local politics and the complexities of local bureaucracy as it seeks to implement its programs in the valley.

New Delhi's tight control seems unlikely to be relaxed soon. The process of lifting restrictions on the Internet is proceeding only gradually.²⁴ Although the US State Department and the European Union have raised concerns over continued blocking of the Internet, on May 11, 2020, the Supreme Court of India rejected petitions demanding restoration of 4G Internet services in Kashmir.²⁵ The court also issued an order to constitute a "special committee" of top-ranking officials from the new Kashmir administration to decide if present conditions in Kashmir require the restoration of the Internet.²⁶

Many Kashmiri politicians remain in detention. In April 2020, two of the three former chief ministers under detention were released by the government, but hundreds of state political leaders continue to be charged under Jammu and Kashmir's draconian Public Safety Act, which allows the state to hold a person without producing them in court.

A fourth element of the Indian strategy is to reinvigorate efforts to mainstream Kashmir into the rest of India through developmental activities. This process may involve a return of the Kashmiri Pandits, the Hindu minority community who left the area in the late 1980s and early 1990s. Plans

have been drawn up to relocate the Kashmiri Pandits from their makeshift camps in Jammu to specially created enclaves in the Kashmir Valley.²⁷ The prospect of forced demographic changes worry Kashmiris, who have been accustomed to living in the only Muslim-majority state in India. Fears of a flood of non-Muslims into Kashmir may well be unwarranted, however. As noted above, the law introduced in April 2020 states that anyone born outside the union territory qualifies as a domicile resident only if he or she has been a resident within the area for fifteen years. Moreover, notwithstanding New Delhi's promises of security, even the Kashmiri Pandits have been deterred by militant violence from returning to Kashmir.

The fifth component of India's strategy is to deflect Pakistan's criticism of India's recent actions in Kashmir by pointing fingers at the unresolved status of Pakistan-administered Kashmir. New Delhi argues that the Pakistani part of Kashmir belongs to India, which will incorporate the territory into the rest of India at some point in the future.²⁸ One example of this approach is provided by India's Meteorological Department, which now refers to its meteorological subdivision of Jammu and Kashmir as "Jammu & Kashmir, Ladakh, Gilgit-Baltistan and Muzaffarabad [areas within Pakistan-controlled Kashmir]," a term that is repeated in every daily weather forecast.²⁹

In short, whereas New Delhi's traditional strategy was to arrive at a negotiated settlement of the Kashmir dispute with Pakistan and the Kashmiri leadership, its new strategy emphasizes the domestic political management of Kashmir. The question, however, remains whether New Delhi is equipped to create a new narrative and politics in Kashmir. Creating a new political narrative in a profoundly conflict-ridden space such as Kashmir would require an empathetic and conflict-sensitive approach, something that is missing in New Delhi at the moment.

Pakistan's Strategy in Kashmir

In the wake of New Delhi's decision vis-à-vis Kashmir, Pakistan's Kashmir policy seemed to be in deep disarray. In one strike, New Delhi appeared to have unilaterally changed the rules of the game in Kashmir, leaving Pakistan with little choice but to accept or resist the fait accompli.³⁰ Accepting it would have domestic and bilateral reputational costs, but resisting India's Kashmir move is easier said than done and has associated material and other costs in the longer run. Pakistan, therefore, found itself facing a major dilemma over Kashmir. However, over the past several months, Pakistan has stitched together what appears to be a grand strategy to overcome that dilemma.

The first element in Pakistan's strategy has been to "Kashmir-shame" India. In the immediate aftermath of the August decision by New Delhi, Pakistan launched an international diplomatic campaign to condemn and discredit the Indian action in Kashmir. Pakistan highlighted the human rights impact of India's new Kashmir policy, as well as its bilateral and regional implications. Pakistan's prime minister, Imran Khan, convened a meeting of the country's National Security Committee, called India's move "unilateral and illegal," and suspended bilateral trade with India.³¹ Pakistan also ordered India's ambassador to Pakistan to leave the country and pulled back its own ambassador-designate from the New Delhi posting.³² Khan also raised the issue on the floor of the UN Security Council.³³

The second piece in Pakistan's grand strategy, a close corollary of the first, has been to enlist the support of the international community in its campaign against India's Kashmir policy. The



Prime Minister Imran Khan of Pakistan during a bilateral meeting with US President Donald Trump on the sidelines of the UN General Assembly session in New York, on September 23, 2019. (Photo by Doug Mills/New York Times)

Muslim 5 Summit—a newly curated forum hosted by Malaysia and featuring Iran, Qatar, and Turkey, as well as Pakistan—has been very vocal on the Kashmir question.³⁴ Pakistan's close ally, China, attempted to raise the issue at the UN Security Council, but its efforts were rejected by the other permanent members.³⁵ Pakistan reached out to the United States to take up the Kashmir issue. The official US position—as articulated by Alice Wells, acting assistant secretary at the US State Department—was far more nuanced than Pakistan would have preferred, noting US concerns over "widespread detentions, including those of politicians and business leaders, and the restrictions on the residents of Jammu and Kashmir" and calling for the "resumption of political engagement with local leaders and the scheduling of the promised elections at the earliest opportunity."³⁶

Many members of the international community have listened to Pakistan's complaints and have shared—to varying degrees—their concerns about New Delhi's Kashmir policy.³⁷ All of Pakistan's forceful appeals, however, have so far achieved precious little. The Gulf States, many of whom are close allies of Pakistan, have largely abandoned Pakistan's Kashmir cause, and India seems to have succeeded in pushing Kashmir off the European Union's agenda, at least for now. In addition, the international community has become preoccupied with the COVID-19 pandemic.

Despite Pakistan's support for militancy in Kashmir, the Indian reaction has so far been muted, in large part, it seems, because recent terror attacks in Kashmir have been relatively small in scale and have not enjoyed high visibility. As a third part of its strategy, Pakistan has adopted its own version of revisionism on the Kashmir issue. Retired Pakistani officials close to the establishment have argued that in the wake of India's Kashmir decision, the Simla Agreement of 1972—which forms the basis of bilateral relations, including the management of the LoC in Kashmir—is no longer valid.³⁸ The officials contend that the Indian decision vis-à-vis Kashmir goes against the spirit of the Simla

Agreement, in particular the agreement's provision that the two countries are to settle their differences by peaceful means through bilateral negotiations. More pertinently still, the agreement declares that "pending the final settlement of any of the problems between the two countries, neither side shall unilaterally alter the situation and both shall prevent the organization, assistance or encouragement of any acts detrimental to the maintenance of peaceful and harmonious relations."³⁹

Although official Pakistani policy currently does not call into question the validity of the Simla Agreement, the fact that senior retired Pakistani officials with traction in the Pakistani establishment have raised the issue in several track 2 conferences suggests that Rawalpindi (where Pakistan's military is headquartered) is seriously rethinking its stance.⁴⁰ If this is indeed the case, the implications could be important. The Simla Agreement formalized several territorial changes between 1949 and 1971, and these could become null and void. Furthermore, the current cease-fire agreement between India and Pakistan (which was declared in 2003) is essentially a reiteration of the cease-fire agreement declared at the end of the 1971 war, and thus scrapping the Simla Agreement could mean discarding the basis for the existing cease-fire. In short, the entire logic of India-Pakistan negotiations since 1972 may cease to exist if Pakistan decides to undermine the Simla Agreement.

The fourth piece of the Pakistani grand strategy may turn out to be the most crucial. In off-therecord conversations with this author, several retired Pakistani military officers have suggested, albeit without elaborating, that Rawalpindi might help create a situation in Kashmir that would force New Delhi to the negotiating table with Pakistan on the Kashmir question.⁴¹ In other words, Pakistan might provide material, financial, logistical, and diplomatic support for those fighting the Indian forces in Kashmir. Given the negative light in which the international community views the current developments in Kashmir, Pakistan would be sure to portray militant violence in Kashmir as an aftereffect of India's Kashmir policy; indeed Pakistan is already doing so. Moreover, if Pakistan casts doubt on the validity of the LoC as codified in the Simla Agreement, it would be easier for Pakistan to justify infiltrations of militants from the Pakistani side. Any resulting escalation of CFVs and other tensions would only increase the pressure on New Delhi to negotiate.

But would creating trouble in Kashmir force the Modi government to the negotiating table? Terror attacks in Kashmir, it should be noted, may not reduce the BJP's political standing in the rest of India. To the contrary, a surge in terrorism in the valley might strengthen the BJP government's claims to be defending national security by bringing Kashmir under tighter control and boost the government's political support in the country as a whole, at least until terror attacks are either carried out in other parts of India or their impact is felt in regions other than Kashmir.⁴²

Despite this potential flaw in the logic of Pakistan's strategy, increasing evidence indicates that Pakistan has indeed been gradually upping the ante in Kashmir in terms of fueling violence and

heightening tensions. CFVs, including the use of heavy weapons, have been on the rise since late 2019.⁴³ As noted earlier in this report, infiltrations have also been increasing, and Indian counterterrorist operations to reduce the threat can be costly; for instance, in one such operation in early May, an Indian army colonel, a major, and two soldiers were killed.⁴⁴ A newly minted terrorist group in Kashmir, The Resistance Front (TRF), which Indian officials believe is controlled by the Pakistan-based jihadi group Lashkar-e-Taiba, has been organizing major terror attacks.⁴⁵ Indian officials suspect that the TRF has been created to give terror in Kashmir an indigenous face, thereby reducing international pressure, especially from the antiterror financing watchdog Financial Action Task Force, on Pakistan.⁴⁶ No one doubts that an indigenous militancy exists in Kashmir, but no one also doubts that it is actively aided and abetted by the Pakistani side.

Despite Pakistan's support for militancy in Kashmir, the Indian reaction has so far been muted, in large part, it seems, because recent terror attacks in Kashmir have been relatively small in scale and have not enjoyed high visibility. However, were the scale and visibility of attacks to significantly increase, New Delhi might consider a Balakot-like military response, especially if it might help the government politically in the rest of India.⁴⁷ The lesson learned by Indian decision makers from the Balakot episode in early 2019 seems to be that India, thanks to its superiority in conventional weaponry, can carry out limited military strikes against Pakistan, even across the international border, without provoking a tactical nuclear response from Pakistan. Moreover, the military standoff between India and China in June 2020 and the casualties suffered by India in the Galwan Valley dispute, would make it difficult for the Modi government not to respond to any provocation in Kashmir.⁴⁸ At the same time, however, the India-China military standoff and the perception in Pakistan that "China has put India in its place" may give Pakistan the confidence to increase the heat on India in Kashmir.

A Template for Talking

Since August 2019, New Delhi has, time and again, argued that it will not engage in a conversation with Pakistan on the Kashmir question, except to discuss the status of Pakistan-administered Kashmir. Pakistan, for its part, has insisted that no talks with India can be held until India rolls back the Kashmir decision.⁴⁹ If Pakistan were to begin talks with India, Pakistan would be indicating that it has accepted the revised status quo in Kashmir. Accepting such a fait accompli as an implicit precondition for talks is clearly unacceptable for Islamabad. Yet, although this continues to be the official Pakistani position, there appear to be some nuanced messaging from the Pakistani side regarding potential engagement with India.

In track 2 forums, while former Pakistan army officers take the line that no talks can be conducted unless India rolls back its August 2019 decision, some former Pakistani diplomats seem to indicate that bilateral engagement could recommence as and when there is calm and normalcy in Kashmir. That may seem a remote possibility at present, but perhaps New Delhi will at some point abandon its reluctance to acknowledge Kashmiri political concerns. New Delhi has so far taken an inflexible stand on talks with Pakistan but it may come to see dialogue with Pakistan as a means of securing recognition, albeit implicit, of the new status quo. Having said that, it is plausible that if there is a change of government in New Delhi, a non-BJP government may be more amenable



Security forces on patrol in Srinagar, in Jammu and Kashmir, on August 10, 2019. Indian officials have deployed a heavy security presence in Kashmir since the change in status. (Photo by Atul Loke/New York Times)

to addressing the political concerns of the Kashmiris and reducing violence there. Moreover, it is important to keep in mind that the two sides have often come to the negotiating table after sustained periods of acrimony and violence. For instance, the 2003 cease-fire agreement and the bilateral discussion on Kashmir came in the wake of a particularly violent phase in the history of their relationship: the three-month Kargil conflict between Indian and Pakistani military forces took place in 1999; a terror attack on the Indian parliament in December 2001 led to a nine-month-long military standoff between the two sides; and between late 2002 and November 2003, several terror attacks were carried out in Jammu and Kashmir. And yet, in 2004, the two sides were able to launch a backchannel conversation and move ahead with a successful dialogue process.

Assuming that the two sides do eventually find sufficient reason to sit down at the negotiating table and discuss Kashmir, what might be the format of such a conversation? One readily available model for the format—and for much of the content—of a dialogue is the template used during those backchannel negotiations conducted between 2004 and 2007.⁵⁰

Although these talks have yet to be officially acknowledged by either India or Pakistan, details of the negotiations and of the proposed solution to the Kashmir standoff they generated have subsequently emerged.⁵¹ The BJP government of Atal Bihari Vajpayee initiated the peace talks

with Pakistan on the Kashmir question, a policy that was continued by the successor government led by Manmohan Singh. Singh appointed Satinder Lambah to be the Indian interlocutor, while President Pervez Musharraf of Pakistan chose Tariq Aziz.⁵² Lambah and Aziz, each of whom reported directly to his head of government, conducted secret parleys in third-country capitals from late 2004 until early 2007, looking for a formula to resolve the Kashmir dispute.⁵³

By most accounts, the basis of the negotiations was a four-point formula proposed by Musharraf.⁵⁴ His formula consisted of self-governance for the entire former princely state of Jammu and Kashmir; demilitarization of the state; removal of "irrelevant" borders, implying free movement of people and trade between India, Pakistan, and the two sides of Jammu and Kashmir; and joint management of Kashmir, with India, Pakistan, and the two Kashmirs forming a group to manage common interests and common issues such as trade, tourism, and river waters.⁵⁵ By mid-2007, the two sides had discussed each of these points in minute detail and inched toward an agreement. Differences of opinion remained on some issues, but India and Pakistan were close to signing a deal.

In April 2010, former Pakistani foreign minister Khurshid Mahmud Kasuri suggested that the "near-deal" on Kashmir involved a formula for peace characterized by "loose autonomy that stopped short of the azadi (freedom) and self-governance aspirations . . . to be introduced on both sides of the disputed frontier"; the formula was understood to provide a status "between complete independence and autonomy."⁵⁶ The negotiators had to contend with challenging questions regarding each country's claims of sovereignty to the erstwhile princely state of Jammu and Kashmir and with practical issues such as how joint institutions could be established in it. Conversations with former Indian and Pakistani officials and politicians who were in office while the backchannel dialogue was under way suggest that the Pakistani side was far more optimistic than the Indian side. The Indian side was more cautious; the Indian officials were also concerned that Musharraf might not be able to implement the solution, once it was arrived at, because he lacked broad-based political support at home.⁵⁷

The two sides made considerable progress over the course of four years. After the interlocutors discussed the conflict and the possibility of resolving it using the backchannel, they reported back to their respective political leaderships, who offered suggestions on how to keep the talks progressing. On the Indian side, the details of the talks were known only to the prime minister, the national security advisor, and Lambah; on the Pakistani side, a larger, informal group was regularly consulted by Aziz.⁵⁸

One distinctive feature of the negotiating process was that various Kashmiri political leaders were regularly consulted by Indian and Pakistani officials (the Pakistani side seems to have been especially active in this regard) while the backchannel interlocutors were finalizing the terms of a deal.⁵⁹ Most of the mainstream and separatist politicians in Kashmir were not only consulted by the two sides but were also broadly in agreement with the underlying principles of the Kashmir formula, with the notable exception of Ali Shah Geelani, a pro-Pakistan hardliner.⁶⁰ Previously, bilateral discussions on Kashmir almost never included the Kashmiris. Bringing them into the negotiating process in 2004–07 meant that all stakeholders—the Indian government, the Pakistani foreign office and army, and the Kashmiri leaders—were on board.

According to some officials who were privy to the backchannel negotiations, the two sides had exchanged unsigned "non-papers" listing each side's positions on various topics by late

2006, and had made preparations to sign the Kashmir deal in mid-2007.⁶¹ In June 2007, some former Pakistani officials recall, Prime Minister Singh was due to visit Pakistan, where he and Musharraf were expected to sign the peace deal.⁶²

Even though the backchannel deal had raised great hopes within the Indian and Pakistani establishments, optimism began to erode in early 2007 as a wave of agitation against Musharraf organized by Pakistani lawyers gained momentum and started to erode his legitimacy at home.⁶³ From that point on, the Indian side decided to approach the Kashmir negotiations more cautiously. Pakistani officials say they asked the Indian government to postpone the finalization of the deal until the political climate in Pakistan was stable.⁶⁴ By mid-2007, the Musharraf government had lost much of its authority and New Delhi realized that the formula would not get finalized. The Pakistan People's Party, which succeeded Musharraf after he left office in 2008, claimed there was no paper trail of the discussion.⁶⁵ No one in Pakistan, including the army, tried to revive the deal. The Mumbai terror attacks in November 2008 ensured that it was put on the back burner.

Conclusion: Could the Kashmir Formula Work in the Future?

Might the four-point formula negotiated in 2004–07 form the basis for future talks on Kashmir between India and Pakistan; might it even be the basis for a new and enduring deal on Kashmir? Or have the political changes carried out by New Delhi in Kashmir since the summer of 2019 made the formula redundant? One way to answer that question is to look in turn at each of the four points to determine what is salvageable and what is not.

The first of the quartet is granting self-governance to both the India-administered and the Pakistan-administered sides of the erstwhile princely state of Jammu and Kashmir.⁶⁶ India's August decision and Pakistan's earlier decision to carry out constitutional changes in the part of Kashmir controlled by Pakistan have made it almost impossible to grant self-governance to either part of Kashmir. On the Indian side, now that Jammu and Kashmir has become a federally administered territory and its special status taken away, self-governance is perhaps out of the question. Were New Delhi to restore statehood to Jammu and Kashmir, only part of the challenge in this regard would be resolved, because special status would also need to be restored. Put another way, self-governance requires both regional territorial integrity, as was agreed in the Manmohan-Musharraf deal, and special status, both of which the August decision has undone.

Demilitarization of Kashmir, the second main point of the 2004–07 deal, is possible if the two states decide to demilitarize and can agree on how to implement that decision. Demilitarization will not be easy to achieve, not least because it will require stability in Kashmir at several levels. Pakistan would have to clamp down on terror groups in order to stop infiltration into Kashmir. New Delhi would have to persuade Kashmiris that it is attentive to their interests, or at least create sufficient acceptance among Kashmiris of the Indian presence that they would not be prepared to take up arms against the Indian state. But if Pakistan and New Delhi could achieve those goals, then the first steps in the process of demilitarization could take place, with pilot programs in a number of territorial pockets. If

Although militancy in Kashmir is unlikely to survive for long without Pakistani support, widespread disaffection in Kashmir could play the role of a spoiler for long enough to wreck plans for demilitarization. those prove successful, demilitarization could be extended to other parts of Kashmir. A wild card in this context would be the future trajectory of homegrown insurgency in Kashmir. Given that the local footprint of the insurgency is much deeper than in previous decades, even if Pakistan were to control infiltration across the LoC, Kashmir might still suffer from attacks launched by indigenous militants. Although militancy in

Kashmir is unlikely to survive for long without Pakistani support, widespread disaffection in Kashmir could play the role of a spoiler for long enough to wreck plans for demilitarization.

The third element of the formula is making borders irrelevant in Kashmir, which means allowing the free movement of people and trade between India, Pakistan, and the two Kashmirs. During the period when the backchannel was active, India and Pakistan decided to initiate several Kashmir-specific confidence-building measures.⁶⁷ In February 2005, the two sides formally announced that a bus service would run between Srinagar and Muzaffarabad; the service began in April 2005. A second service, from Poonch to Rawalakote, started just over a year later, in June 2006. Only those with relatives on the other side of the LoC were allowed to use the services. This dialogue process eventually led to the beginning, in October 2008, of trade across the LoC; duty-free barter trade for twenty-one items produced on either side of the LoC was allowed.

The cross-LoC trade and travel were mostly symbolic in nature and yet were received with great enthusiasm by the local Kashmiri population, who had been cut off from relatives on the other side of the LoC for several decades. This was also seen as a shot in the arm for bilateral relations. In 2006, for instance, Pranab Mukherjee, the Indian foreign minister, said on the floor of the Indian parliament that "the expansion of people-to-people contacts, including through trade and commerce will provide an effective platform to develop and strengthen bilateral relations."⁶⁸ The cross-LoC trade also had a positive impact, albeit limited, on CVFs along the LoC and led to demands from other regions in the state to open trading points there as well.⁶⁹

However, in mid-April 2019, more than a decade after cross-LoC trade and travel began but just a few months before the Indian government made its momentous political decision on Kashmir, the government of India suspended the trade between the two sides, citing reports that "cross LoC trade routes are being misused by the Pakistan-based elements for funneling illegal weapons, narcotics, and fake currency, etc."⁷⁰ With this, the most important confidence-building measure between the two sides was put on indefinite hold. Cross-LoC linkages, including cross-LoC trade, were an integral part of the four-point formula, and their elimination means that any future talks based on that formula will be harder to begin.

The fourth element of the Kashmir formula is the creation of mechanisms managed jointly by the two sides to oversee certain less sensitive sectors, such as the environment, on both sides of divided Kashmir. Like progress toward the goal of making borders irrelevant, movement toward this objective is also possible if there is political will on both sides.⁷¹ Setting up joint institutions would first require the formation of working groups between India, Pakistan, and the two Kashmirs to manage common interests and tackle common issues such as trade, tourism, and river waters. The third and fourth points of the formula are interrelated; progress toward one would facilitate progress toward the other. With two of the four points (granting self-governance and making borders irrelevant) now harder to achieve than they were before August 2019, the four-point Kashmir formula is thus far from an ideal basis for future talks on resolving the Kashmir conflict. But it is, nonetheless, per-haps the *best available* basis. Demilitarization and the creation of joint institutions are certainly possible, if the political will exists on both sides, and cross-LoC trade and travel could not only be restored but also complemented with other confidence-building measures. Self-governance would likely be the most challenging issue for negotiators, but perhaps if and when talks take place, the political calculus and mood in New Delhi and Islamabad will have changed—and there is almost certain still to be wide support for self-governance among Kashmiris themselves.

The four-point formula might thus still be a workable basis for negotiations between India and Pakistan that lead to an enduring settlement of the Kashmir conflict. But how could the two sides be persuaded to overcome their current vocal opposition to engaging in a bilateral conversation, especially a conversation whose starting point is Kashmir?

One potential way forward could be to embark upon a step-by-step process. The first step could be to institute a backchannel conversation mandated to discuss issues relating to conflict *management* mechanisms, rather than conflict *resolution*, between the two sides. The backchannel could discuss subjects such as putting in place a written cease-fire agreement to stabilize the LoC and establish regular face-to-face meetings between the directors general of military operations of the two armed forces. Once such a discussion starts, it might well generate some bilateral goodwill, which the two adversaries could build on to negotiate a resumption of the cross-LoC trade that was suspended in 2019 and a reinstatement of other Kashmir-specific confidence-building measures, such as cross-border bus services. If the two sides were able to negotiate and implement those measures, they could then consider appointing special envoys, as was done during the Manmohan-Musharraf period, to discuss a potential way forward to resolve the Kashmir conflict.

Such a step-by-step process toward bilateral engagement on Kashmir can happen only if the two sides believe that it will serve their interests and that the other side will approach negotiations in a constructive spirit. The lack of engagement at the moment makes it difficult to gauge interest on either side.

As things stand today, India and Pakistan are following radically divergent strategies in Kashmir that are unlikely to bring them to the negotiating table any time soon. Whether their strategies and direction change may depend above all on internal political dynamics within Kashmir itself. New Delhi's ability to pacify the security situation and to create and manage new political narratives in the valley are key to stabilizing the situation there. But New Delhi's ability to do that depends not only on its own political willingness but also on Pakistan's political and military designs in Kashmir. Paradoxically, India's determination to dictate what happens in Kashmir and Pakistan's determination to frustrate that ambition may, sooner or later, force them to recognize that they must work together to bring peace and stability to Kashmir.

Notes

The author wishes to thank several individuals and institutions for the help and assistance received while writing this report. He is also grateful to Manu Sharma and Gaurav Saini for helping with the data collection and interviews; and thanks M. K. Narayanan, Shiv Shankar Menon, Mani Shankar Aiyar, Hormis Tharakan, Suhasini Haider, T. K. A. Nair, Aziz Khan, Khurshid Mahmud Kasuri, Shahid Malik, Salman Bashir, Hina Rabbani Khar, Shafaat Ullah Shah, among others, for agreeing to discuss the bilateral negotiations pertaining to the four-point formula. The author benefited from being a regular participant in the ongoing Chao Track, Ottawa, and IISS track 2 dialogues, and expresses gratitude to the United States Institute of Peace for supporting the project and to Colin Cookman, program officer at USIP, for his comments and suggestions on earlier drafts of this report.

- 1. The former princely state of Jammu and Kashmir, as it existed at the time of partition in 1947, does not exist any longer as a political unit. Parts of it have since been controlled by India, Pakistan, and China. At the end of the 1947–48 war, the cease-fire line negotiated by the United Nations became the de facto border between the two sides of Jammu and Kashmir, one part under Indian control and the other under Pakistani control. A third part called the Shaksgam Valley was given to China by Pakistan in 1963 as part of a border agreement between the two countries. India has claimed (as recently as August 2019) that Aksai Chin, an area currently administered by China, is part of the former princely state of Jammu and Kashmir.
- See Gazette of India, "The Constitution (Application to Jammu and Kashmir) Order, 2019," August 5, 2019, http://egazette.nic.in /WriteReadData/2019/210049.pdf; and Press Information Bureau, Indian Ministry of Home Affairs, "Parliament Approves Resolution to Repeal Article 370," August 6, 2019, https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=192505.
- 3. Although it is widely believed that only the Kashmir Valley is disputed between India and Pakistan, the government of India also contests the legality of other parts of the former princely state of Jammu and Kashmir currently under Pakistani control.
- 4. Anand Mohan, "The Historical Roots of the Kashmir Conflict," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 15, no. 4 (1992): 283–308.
- 5. Elizabeth Roche, "Talks with Pakistan Now Will Only Be about PoK, Says Rajnath Singh," *LiveMint*, August 18, 2019, www.livemint.com/news/india/talks-with-pakistan-only-on-pakistan-occupied-kashmir-rajnath-singh-1566112900780.html.
- 6. M. M. Ansari, "Opinion: A Peace Policy to End the Double Lockdown in Kashmir," *The Week*, May 30, 2020, www .theweek.in/news/india/2020/05/30/opinion-a-peace-policy-to-end-the-double-lockdown-in-kashmir.html.
- 7. Ministry of Defence, "Ceasefire Violations by Pakistan," Starred Question No. 76 Rajya Sabha, February 10, 2020, https://rajyasabha.nic.in/rsnew/Questions/QResult.aspx.
- Sana Shakil and Mayank Singh, "Major Spike in Pak Ceasefire Violations along LoC," New Indian Express, June 12, 2020, www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2020/jun/12/major-spike-in-pak-ceasefire-violations-along-loc-2155758.html. For more on cease-fire violations between India and Pakistan in Kashmir, see Happymon Jacob, "Ceasefire Violations in Jammu and Kashmir: A Line on Fire," Peaceworks report no. 131, United States Institute of Peace, September 2017, www.usip.org/publications/2017/09 /ceasefire-violations-jammu-and-kashmir-line-fire.
- 9. For a chronological media reporting on cease-fire violations, see India-Pakistan Conflict Monitor, an online resource run by the author, www.indopakconflictmonitor.org/live-cfv-news.php.
- The earlier period ran from May 9 to August 4, the latter period from August 5 to October 31. Indian Ministry of Home Affairs, "Terrorist Infiltration in Kashmir," Unstarred Question No. 2458 Lok Sabha, December 3, 2019, http://164.100.24.220/loksabh aquestions/annex/172/AU2458.pdf; and Indian Ministry of Defence, "Infiltration by Terrorists," Unstarred Question No. 1141 Rajya Sabha, December 3, 2019, http://164.100.24.220/loksabhaquestions/annex/172/AU2458.pdf.
- 11. Indian Ministry of Home Affairs, "Terrorist Infiltration in Kashmir."
- Express News Service, "Jammu and Kashmir: 280 Youth Join Militancy in Three Years; 126 Joined Militant Ranks in 2017," New Indian Express, February 6, 2016, www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2018/feb/06/jammu-and-kashmir-280-youth-join-militancy -in-three-years-126-joined-militant-ranks-in-2017-1769236.html; and Express News Service, "Decline in Local Youths Joining Militancy in 2019, 160 Killed: J&K DGP," New Indian Express, December 31, 2019, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/decrease -in-local-youths-joining-militancy-in-2019-160-killed-says-jk-dgp-6193475.
- 13. "Article 370: Several Congress Leaders Support Government on Jammu and Kashmir," *Telegraph* [New Delhi], August 6, 2019, www.telegraphindia.com/india/article-370-several-congress-leaders-support-government-on-jammu-and-kashmir/cid/1696039.
- 14. Shaswati Das, "Rajya Sabha Passes Jammu and Kashmir Reorganisation Bill; Scraps Articles 370, 35A," *LiveMint*, August 5, 2019, www.livemint.com/news/india/rajya-sabha-passes-jammu-and-kashmir-reorganisation-bill-scraps-articles-370-35a-1565011796209.html.

- 15. Saifuddin Soz, "When Manmohan Singh Met Hurriyat Leaders at His Home-By Saifuddin Soz," NDTV, June 22, 2019, www.ndtv.com/book-excerpts/when-manmohan-singh-met-hurriyat-leaders-at-his-home-by-saifuddin-soz-1871851.
- Alasdair Pal et al., "Lock Them Up: India Marginalizes Kashmiri Separatist Leaders by Detaining Dozens," Reuters, August 1, 2019, www.reuters.com/article/us-india-kashmir-separatists-insight/lock-them-up-india-marginalizes-kashmiri-separatist-leaders -by-detaining-dozens-idUSKCN1UR4F9.
- 17. Shakir Mir, "With Centre's Helping Hand, 'Third Front' in Kashmir Slowly Takes Shape," *The Wire*, January 27, 2020, https://thewire.in/politics/altaf-bukhari-kashmir-third-front.
- 18. Mir, "With Centre's Helping Hand."
- 19. Tariq Bhat, "Jammu and Kashmir Political Parties Reject New Domicile Law," *The Week*, April 1, 2020, www.theweek.in /news/india/2020/04/01/jammu-and-kashmir-political-parties-reject-new-domicile-law.html.
- 20. Express News Service, "Parties Demand Restoration of Statehood to J & K, BJP Tight-lipped," *New Indian Express*, December 16, 2019, www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2019/dec/16/parties-demand-restoration-of-statehood-to-jk-bjp-tight-lipped-2076700.html.
- 21. Nistula Hebbar, "Statehood for Jammu & Kashmir Will Be Restored, Says Prime Minister Modi," *The Hindu*, August 8, 2019, www.thehindu.com/news/national/statehood-for-jammu-kashmir-will-be-restored-pm/article28917530.ece.
- 22. DD News, "J & K, Ladakh UTs Get New Lieutenant Governors," *DD News*, October 25, 2019, http://ddnews.gov.in/national/jk -ladakh-uts-get-new-lieutenant-governors.
- 23. This is the author's calculation, based on conversations with retired security forces personnel.
- 24. Anjana Pasricha, "India Restores Some Internet in Kashmir after Nearly Six Months," Voice of America, January 25, 2020, www.voanews.com/south-central-asia/india-restores-some-internet-kashmir-after-nearly-six-months.
- 25. Divyanshu Dutta Roy, "Remain Concerned Over J&K Detentions, Internet Block: US State Department," NDTV, January 12, 2020, www.ndtv.com/india-news/us-state-department-remain-concerned-over-jammu-and-kashmir-detentions-internet-block-2162616; and "After Kashmir Visit, EU Wants Restrictions on Internet, Politicians 'Lifted Swiftly," *The Wire*, February 14, 2020, www.thewire.in /rights/kashmir-european-union-restrictions-internet-detentions.
- 26. Shrutanjaya Bhardwaj, "Supreme Court Verdict on 4G in Jammu and Kashmir Undermines the Rule of Law," *The Wire*, May 14, 2020, www.thewire.in/law/supreme-court-4g-jammu-and-kashmir.
- 27. Devjyot Ghoshal and Alasdair Pal, "BJP to Revive Plan for Secured Settlements for KPs in Kashmir: Madhav," *Rising Kashmir*, July 14, 2019, www.risingkashmir.com/news/bjp-to-revive-plan-for-secured-settlements-for-kps-in-kashmir-madhav.
- 28. Geeta Mohan, "PoK Part of India, One Day We Will Have Physical Jurisdiction over Tt: EAM Jaishankar," *India Today*, September 17, 2019, www.indiatoday.in/india/story/eam-jaishankar-pakistan-occupied-kashmir-india-neighbour-1600129-2019-09-17.
- 29. Amitabh Sinha and Aaron Pereira, "New by IMD: Forecast Lists PoK, Gilgit-Baltistan," *Indian Express*, May 7, 2020, www.indian express.com/article/india/new-by-imd-forecast-lists-pok-gilgit-baltistan-6397608.
- 30. PTI, "Pak Has 'Limited Options' to Respond to India's Decision on Jammu and Kashmir: CRS Report," *Economic Times*, January 22, 2020, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/pakistan-has-limited-options-to-respond-to-indias-decision-on -jammu-and-kashmir-crs-report/articleshow/73514492.cms.
- 31. Sanaullah Khan et al., "Pakistan Suspends Trade Ties with India, Asks Indian Envoy to Leave," *Dawn*, August 7, 2019, www.dawn .com/news/1498609.
- 32. "Ministry of Foreign Affairs: Government of Pakistan," press release, 304/2019, August 7, 2019, http://mofa.gov.pk/press-release-25/.
- 33. UN Affairs, "Pakistan's Khan Warns of All-out Conflict amid Rising Tensions over Kashmir; Demands India Lift 'Inhuman' Curfew," UN News, September 27, 2019, https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/09/1047952.
- 34. Kabir Taneja, "The Muslim 5 Summit and the OIC Take on India's Citizenship Bill Protest," Observer Research Foundation, December 24, 2019, www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/the-muslim-5-summit-and-the-oic-take-on-indias-citizenship-bill-protests-59470/.
- 35. G. Parthasarathy, "Imran Khan Stumbles on Kashmir Ambitions," *Hindu Business Line*, January 27, 2020, www.thehindubusinessline .com/opinion/columns/g-parthasarathy/imran-khan-stumbles-on-kashmir-ambitions/article30667633.ece.
- 36. Acting Assistant Secretary for the Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs Alice Wells at the 74th Session of the United Nations General Assembly, September 26, 2019, www.state.gov/acting-assistant-secretary-for-the-bureau-of-south-and-central -asian-affairs-alice-wells-at-the-74th-session-of-the-united-nations-general-assembly/.
- 37. "Deeply Concerned': UN Chief Offers Mediation on Kashmir Dispute," Al Jazeera, February 17, 2020, www.aljazeera.com/news /2020/02/concerned-chief-offers-mediation-kashmir-dispute-200217073630129.html.
- 38. In conversations with this author, senior retired Pakistani officials have pointed out that Pakistan might stop abiding by the Shimla Agreement. See also Hasan Mansoor, "JI Chief Asks Govt to Scrap Shimla Agreement, Dismantle Fencing on LoC," Dawn, September 2, 2019, www.dawn.com/news/1503104.

- 39. Simla Agreement, July 2, 1972, "Ministry of External Affairs," In Focus Article, July 2, 1972, https://mea.gov.in/in-focus-article.htm ?19005/Simla+Agreement+July+2+1972.
- 40. The author has attended several closed-door India-Pakistan track 2 meetings held under the Chatham House rule since August 2019 at which senior retired Pakistani military and foreign service officials have strongly argued that India's actions in Kashmir are in violation of, and have practically nullified, the Simla Agreement.
- 41. At track 2 meetings attended by the author, retired Pakistani officials have indicated the possibility of an increased Pakistani military involvement in Kashmir.
- 42. Ronojoy Sen, "Indian Elections 2019: Why the BJP Won Big," ISAS Brief, no. 666, June 1, 2019, Institute of South Asian Studies, National University of Singapore, www.isas.nus.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/ISAS-Briefs-No.-666.pdf.
- See, for instance, "Rahul Singh, "Spike in Ceasefire Violations by Pakistan amid Covid Outbreak," *Hindustan Times*, April 8, 2020, www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/spike-in-ceasefire-violations-by-pakistan-amid-covid-outbreak/story -cj0XCSuUGTqWv7WEf2jf10.html.
- 44. Elizabeth Roche, "Colonel, Major, 5 Others Killed in Handwara Terrorist Attack," *LiveMint*, May 3, 2020, www.livemint.com/news /india/army-colonel-major-among-5-others-killed-in-j-k-s-handwara-terrorist-attack-11588477923676.html.
- 45. For more details about Lashkar-e-Taiba, see "Lashkar-e-Taiba," Center for International Security and Cooperation, Stanford University, https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/lashkar-e-taiba.
- 46. Shishir Gupta, "Pak Launches Terror's New Face in Kashmir, Imran Khan Follows Up on Twitter," *Hindustan Times*, May 8, 2020, www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/pak-launches-terror-s-new-face-in-kashmir-imran-khan-follows-up-on-twitter/story -vDmvByzkeowrW8OKruhS3M.html.
- 47. The Indian Air Force carried out air strikes in the town of Balakot in Pakistan on February 26, 2019, twelve days after a suicide bombing by Pakistan-based Jaish-e-Muhammed's terrorists killed forty Indian police officers in Jammu and Kashmir. The Balakot attack signaled India's determination to use conventional military force to retaliate against subconventional attacks such as terror attacks.
- 48. During May and June 2020, Indian and Chinese troops engaged in a military standoff on the Line of Actual Control (LAC). China carried out simultaneous incursions on the LAC, killing twenty Indian soldiers. Chinese casualties were not announced. For more details, see Manu Pubby, "Over 20 Soldiers, Including Commanding Officer Killed at Galwan Border Clash with China," *Economic Times*, June 18, 2020, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/over-20-soldiers-including-commanding-officer -killed-at-galwan-border-clash-with-china/articleshow/76410908.cms; and Aijaz Hussain, Emily Schmall, and Sam Mcneil, "Indian, Chinese Soldiers Move Away from Site of Deadly Clash," Associated Press, July 7, 2020, https://news.yahoo.com/indian-chinese -soldiers-move-away-102157553.html
- 49. "PM Imran Sees No Hope for Kashmir during Modi Govt," Dawn, February 22, 2020, www.dawn.com/news/1535939.
- 50. Raj Chengappa, "Why the 2005-08 Back-Channel Talks Could Be a Better Option for Modi and Sharif," *India Today*, November 30, 1999, www.indiatoday.in/magazine/ground-zero/story/20150921-the-secret-indo-pak-talks-820425-1999-11-30.
- 51. Steve Coll, "India and Pakistan's Secret Kashmir Talks," *New Yorker*, February 23, 2009, www.newyorker.com/magazine/2009 /03/02/the-back-channel.
- 52. Tariq Aziz was a close aide of Musharraf. He served as the first secretary-general of the National Security Council of Pakistan in 2004 and was thereafter appointed as Musharraf's interlocutor on Kashmir. Satinder Lambah worked as Singh's special envoy after Lambah retired from the Indian foreign service.
- 53. Coll, "India and Pakistan's Secret Kashmir Talks." Author's interviews with Shiv Shankar Menon, former Indian foreign secretary and national security advisor, New Delhi, November 4, 2019; MK Narayanan, former national security advisor of India, Chennai, November 16, 2019; and Shahid Malik, former Pakistani high commissioner to India, Bangkok, June 27, 2019.
- 54. Uday Singh Rana, "When Vajpayee and Musharraf 'Almost Resolved' the Kashmir Dispute," News 18, February 13, 2018, www.news18.com/news/politics/when-vajpayee-and-musharraf-almost-resolved-the-kashmir-dispute-1659481.html.
- 55. Nadir Ali, "General Musharraf's Four Point Formula Can Provide an Effective Roadmap in Kashmir," Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, March 2011, www.files.ethz.ch/isn/127605/SR99-BhatInterview.pdf.
- 56. B. Dogar and R. Roy, "Kashmir Solution Just a Signature Away: Kasuri," Aman Ki Asha, April 2, 2017, www.amankiasha.com /detail_news.asp?id=99.
- 57. Interview with Narayanan.
- 58. Author's interview with Khurshid Kasuri, former foreign minister of Pakistan, Bangkok, June 27, 2019.
- 59. Author's interview with Mirwaiz Umar Farooq, Srinagar, May 8, 2019; and interview with Kasuri.
- 60. GK News Network, "It Was Difficult to Convince Geelani on Musharraf's 4-point Formula: Kasuri," Greater Kashmir, November 5, 2015, www.greaterkashmir.com/news/kashmir/it-was-difficult-to-convince-geelani-on-musharrafs-4-point-formula-kasuri.

- 61. Interview with Kasuri.
- 62. Author's interview with Jalil Abbas Jilani, former foreign secretary of Pakistan, Bangkok, January 20, 2020.
- 63. Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Manmohan-Musharraf Talks Almost Resolved Kashmir Issue: Kurshid Mehmood Kasuri, Ex Pak FM," *Economic Times*, October 6, 2015, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/manmohan-musharraf-talks -almost-resolved-kashmir-issue-kurshid-mehmood-kasuri-ex-pak-fm/articleshow/49235213.cms.
- 64. Interview with Jilani.
- 65. PTI, "Pak Trashes Musharraf's 4-point Formula on Kashmir," *Economic Times*, June 30, 2010, https://economictimes.indiatimes .com/news/politics-and-nation/pak-trashes-musharrafs-4-point-formula-on-kashmir/articleshow/6110142.cms.
- 66. Express News Service, "Will Give Up (Claim to Kashmir) if India Leaves Stated Position: Gen," *Indian Express*, December 5, 2006, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/will-give-up-(claim-to-kashmir)-if-india-lea/17940.
- 67. Dipanker Sengupta, Ershad Mahmud, and Zafar Iqbal Choudhary, "Cross-Line of Control Trade: Peacebuilding and Economic Potential—Research Report," (Conciliation Resources, June 2013), https://rc-services-assets.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs -public/IPK_LoC_trade_peacebuilding_web.pdf.
- 68. Indian Ministry of External Affairs, Bilateral/Multilateral Documents, "India Pakistan Joint Press Statement Issued after Meeting of the Prime Minister with the President of Pakistan in New York," September 24, 2008, https://mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/5364 /India+Pakistan+Joint+Press+Statement+issued+after+meeting+of+the+Prime+Minister+with+the+President+of+Pakistan+in+New+York.
- 69. Dinesh Manhotra, "Post Kartarpur, Jammu Traders Demand Opening of Old Routes," *Tribune India*, November 29, 2018, www.tribuneindia.com/news/archive/post-kartarpur-jammu-traders-demand-opening-of-old-routes-690365.
- 70. Press Information Bureau, Indian Ministry of Home Affairs, "Suspension of LoC Trade between J&K and PoJK," April 18, 2019, https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=189799.
- 71. Uday Singh Rana, "When Vajpayee and Musharaf 'Almost Resolved' the Kashmir Dispute."

ABOUT THE INSTITUTE



The United States Institute of Peace is a national, nonpartisan, independent institute, founded by Congress and dedicated to the proposition that a world without violent conflict is possible, practical, and essential for US and global security. In conflict zones abroad, the Institute works with local partners to prevent, mitigate, and resolve violent conflict. To reduce future crises and the need for costly interventions, USIP works with governments and civil societies to help their countries solve their own problems peacefully. The Institute provides expertise, training, analysis, and support to those who are working to build a more peaceful, inclusive world.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Stephen J. Hadley (Chair), Principal, Rice, Hadley, Gates & Manuel LLC, Washington, DC •
George E. Moose (Vice Chair), Adjunct Professor of Practice, The George Washington
University, Washington, DC • Judy Ansley, Former Assistant to the President and Deputy
National Security Advisor under George W. Bush, Washington, DC • Eric Edelman, Roger
Hertog Practitioner in Residence, Johns Hopkins University School of Advanced International
Studies, Washington, DC • Joseph Eldridge, Distinguished Practitioner, School of International
Service, American University, Washington, DC • Kerry Kennedy, President, Robert F. Kennedy
Human Rights, Washington, DC • Ikram U. Khan, President, Quality Care Consultants, LLC,
Las Vegas, NV • Stephen D. Krasner, Graham H. Stuart Professor of International Relations,
Stanford University, Palo Alto, CA • John A. Lancaster, Former Executive Director, National
Council on Independent Living, Potsdam, NY • Jeremy A. Rabkin, Professor of Law, Antonin
Scalia Law School, George Mason University, Arlington, VA • J. Robinson West, Former
Chairman, PFC Energy, Washington, DC • Nancy Zirkin, Executive Vice President, Leadership
Conference on Civil and Human Rights, Washington, DC

Members Ex Officio

Mike Pompeo, Secretary of State • Mark T. Esper, Secretary of Defense • Frederick J. Roegge, Vice Admiral, US Navy; President, National Defense University • Nancy Lindborg, President & CEO, United States Institute of Peace (nonvoting)

THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE PRESS

Since its inception in 1991, the United States Institute of Peace Press has published hundreds of influential books, reports, and briefs on the prevention, management, and peaceful resolution of international conflicts. All our books and reports arise from research and fieldwork sponsored by the Institute's many programs, and the Press is committed to expanding the reach of the Institute's work by continuing to publish significant and sustainable publications for practitioners, scholars, diplomats, and students. Each work undergoes thorough peer review by external subject experts to ensure that the research and conclusions are balanced, relevant, and sound.

OTHER USIP PUBLICATIONS

- India's Kashmir Conundrum: Before and After the Abrogation of Article 370 by Sameer P. Lalwani and Gillian Gayner (Special Report, August 2020)
- Measuring Collective Impact: Creating a Framework for Assessing Multiple Peacebuilding Projects in Colombia by Diego Benitez (Special Report, July 2020)
- Violent Extremist Disengagement and Reconciliation: A Peacebuilding Approach by Chris Bosley (Peaceworks, July 2020)
- *Myanmar's Casino Cities: The Role of China and Transnational Criminal Networks* by Jason Tower and Priscilla Clapp (Special Report, July 2020)
- Legislature and Legislative Elections in Afghanistan: An Analysis by A. Farid Tookhy (Special Report, July 2020)



UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE Making Peace Possible

2301 Constitution Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20037 (202) 457-1700 www.USIP.org